

2023-24 WILSON CHINA FELLOWSHIP

Maintaining Checks and Balances in a New Age of Conflict

Mark Jia is an Associate Professor at the Georgetown University Law Center and a 2023–2024 Wilson China Fellow



Abstract

This paper addresses how US-China rivalry is shaping the primary institutions of American constitutional governance. It asks whether new geopolitical demands have eroded traditional checks and balances between Congress, the President, and the courts. History teaches that global conflict can alter the balance of constitutional powers, leading at times to executive overreach, congressional abetment or acquiescence, and judicial deference. Are these structural patterns being reproduced today? How can politicians, policymakers, and governments lawyers ensure that healthy interbranch dynamics persist through a new age of conflict?¹

Policy Implications and Key Takeaways

- Constitutional governance in the United States is premised on robust competition between three co-equal branches of government. Throughout American history, conflicts with foreign adversaries have tended to weaken interbranch competition. Foreign threats have at times motivated executives to amass new authorities, induced legislators to rally around the flag, and persuaded judges to defer to the judgments of national security leaders. While such consensus can facilitate decisive government action, it can also lead to the curtailment of rights and liberties and the suppression of alternative perspectives.
- US-China rivalry has not yet transformed the relationships between the three branches of our federal government. However, there have been troubling cases of prosecutorial overreach and administrative illegality, as well as a marked increase in executive-congressional collaboration, supported by a growing bipartisan policy consensus on China. Courts and other constitutional actors have helped to check certain of these acts, but their willingness and capacity to do so in the future remain uncertain.
- There is no necessary tradeoff between maintaining constitutional protections and successfully competing with Beijing. An unreflective, unchecked response to China may even undermine American interests by supplying Chinese propaganda authorities with fodder for

claims of American hypocrisy and by fostering ill-considered public and foreign policies.

- Policymakers can help fortify constitutional checks, or recreate some of the salutary effects of constitutional checks, in the following ways:
 - » Judicial confirmation processes should probe nominees' views on various doctrines of national security deference and, more generally, the role of courts in foreign affairs.
 - > The White House, executive agencies, and Congress should find ways to both empower and consult civil society and business groups who are distinctly situated to share information about the effects of overreaching policies.
 - » Key agency inspectors general offices ought to in some cases have a broader investigatory charge, and in other cases create a permanent position with a standing civil rights mandate.
 - The executive and legislative branches should consider instituting other internal checks, as recently advocated by Professors Ashley Deeks and Kristen Eichensehr, including instituting forced dissent policies and incorporating sunset clauses into laws empowering the executive.²
 - » At a time of speech controversies, our political and civic institutions should reaffirm their commitment to free expression to help protect dissenting views and preserve space for civil society advocacy.

Introduction

This paper addresses how US-China rivalry is shaping the relationship between the primary institutions of American constitutional governance: the executive, legislative, and judicial branches. The basic theory of checks and balances is well-known. The US Constitution diffuses power between three coordinate branches of government. Each branch exercises the core of one element of federal power, and shares additional powers with other branches of government. By design, these branches are placed into institutional competition with one another, an ostensibly self-enforcing mechanism for preventing the excessive concentration of power.³

The traditional theory of checks and balances has not always been realized in practice. Interbranch competition is best thought of as an aspirational commitment of American governance, serving not mere abstract constitutional values, but other public goods, including the protection of civil rights and liberties and the enactment of well-considered public and foreign policies. Periods of conflict and crisis have been associated with an erosion in interbranch competition, and in turn, a diminishment in certain rights and the pursuit of ill-advised policy directions. This paper asks whether US-China conflict is beginning to influence interbranch dynamics.

The paper proceeds in three parts. Part I unpacks the connection between global conflict and interbranch competition, drawing on works of legal and constitutional history. It shows how periods of crisis can create a distinctive set of political incentives that motivate executives to expand their powers and discourages other constitutional actors from curbing executive overreach.

Part II assesses, through several case studies, how US-China conflict has begun to reproduce familiar dynamics of interbranch relations. It documents several cases of executive overreach, before surveying a broader trend of interbranch consensus and collaboration on China. While the effects so far are relatively modest relative to historic baselines, they could well intensify if the US-China rift continues to widen.

Part III addresses some ways in which our constitutional institutions continue to be working well. It highlights several examples of Congress and federal courts stepping in to check concerning executive actions responding to China. These developments are encouraging, but a closer look will suggest that future policies may be less vigorously policed. Part IV concludes by recommending several measures designed either to bolster interbranch competition or to mimic the effects of interbranch competition by institutionalizing certain forms of intra-branch constraint. The specific recommendations are less important than the overarching need to recognize and manage threats to interbranch accountability in a new age of great power rivalry.

I. Background

This Part examines how the American system of checks and balances has historically responded to foreign conflict. The constitutional effects of foreign conflict have been multi-directional. Sometimes, one branch has vigorously checked another; more often, however, interbranch competition has weakened: executives have sought greater powers, legislators have acquiesced or abetted executive initiatives, and courts have deferred to national policymaking authorities. These structural tendencies have some upsides, but they can also work to limit basic rights, stifle alternative perspectives, and facilitate the adoption of ill-considered policies.

Periods of major conflict shape the incentives of constitutional actors in predictable ways. For the President, who is constitutionally charged as the commander in chief and vested with various foreign affairs powers, foreign threats present both a challenge to the President's national security responsibilities and an opportunity for political gain.⁴ Demands for swift and decisive action have at times culminated in an expansion in executive power, often at the expense of the prerogatives of other branches of government or the protection of civil rights and liberties. Examples of the former include the executive's continued resistance to the War Powers Resolution—Congress's attempt to reign in executive unilateralism in initiating and maintaining foreign hostilities, the mass internment of Japanese and Japanese Americans during World War II, and the over-surveillance and over-policing of Muslim-American communities during the War on Terror.⁵

Like the President, Congress has followed certain patterns in times of conflict. Congress is constitutionally vested with certain exclusive and shared authorities over foreign affairs and national security.⁶ While legislators are not as directly accountable for inadequate wartime responses as the executive, they are elected officials with an incentive to respond vigorously to foreign threat. Congressional responses to foreign conflict tend to follow several patterns: legislators may actively abet executive efforts to amass greater powers by legislating more authority to the president, or they may passively acquiesce to such efforts initiated by the executive.⁷ Historically, there have been waves of war-inspired congressional bipartisanship, for example, during the first few decades of the Cold War.⁸ Many conflict-driven rights contractions were legislated by Congress, from the Alien and Sedition Acts of 1798 to legislation enacted during the McCarthy era.⁹

As with Congress, federal courts have often deferred to executive initiatives during wars and other conflicts. The Supreme Court has expressed an unwillingness to interfere with the political branches' national security judgments on grounds of institutional capacity and comparative expertise. Justices have been especially hesitant to second-guess military or foreign policy judgments during periods of foreign conflict, where the need for swift, decisive, and unencumbered action is perceived to be at an apex.¹⁰ On these kinds of considerations, the Court has given legal sanction to an array of overreaching executive acts, from the internment of entire populations to the use of military tribunals with minimal legal protections for the accused.¹¹ Not long ago, the Supreme Court upheld President Trump's so-called "Muslim ban"—an executive proclamation that forbade nationals of eight designated countries from entering the United States—on the theory that a more "searching inquiry" would be "inconsistent with the broad statutory text [at issue] and the deference traditionally accorded the President in this sphere."¹²

The structural dynamics summarized above are worrying for two reasons. First, as the historical examples show, political leaders are more likely to infringe on fundamental rights and freedoms in times of conflict. Whereas constitutional checks exist in theory to police rights violations of this sort, foreign conflicts can lead to a significant amount of institutional deference to political and especially executive decision making. Second, periods of crisis can lead to less considered policymaking as a result of greater interparty and interbranch consensus. While consensus of this sort can lead to ambitious policy-making—no small thing in a system more concerned with limiting tyranny than empowering a strong federal government—it can also stifle alternative perspectives through imposing a kind of groupthink on national policy debates and by generating political pressure to rally around the flag.¹³ One wonders whether Congress would still have authorized military interventions in Vietnam or Iraq—two arguably mistaken foreign policy decisions of the last century—had the political environment been more conducive to dissent.¹⁴

To be sure, the trends summarized here admit of important exceptions. Congress has at times sought to limit executive war powers, especially in later phases of conflict where the public had begun to weary of war, and the Supreme Court has in notable cases curbed executive unilateralism in wartime.¹⁵ Scholars have argued that conflict-driven exigencies can sometimes even expand rights where rights enlargement is thought to advance geopolitical goals.¹⁶ Still, the examples of conflict-driven overreach are numerous, and invites the question of whether today's principal conflict—a deepening US-China rivalry—will have similar effects.

II. Structural Trends in the US-China Conflict

The current era of US-China rivalry is relatively new, as measured by the extent to which foreign conflict has consumed national politics. As such, one does not expect it to have immediately transformed interbranch competition. Unlike some of the conflicts of the twentieth century, the United States and China are still highly integrated economically, notwithstanding recent efforts to "derisk," and they have not clashed militarily. What is discernible, however, are structural trends that are beginning to evoke historical patterns, including a number of instances of prosecutorial overreach and administrative illegality, as well as a rise in interbranch and interparty consensus on China.

Consider first a few examples arising out of the US government's concerns over Chinese espionage—a practice that, though longstanding, intensified as the Chinese Party-state's high-tech economic ambitions grew in the 2010s.¹⁷ Although the federal government has had legitimate basis for sounding the alarms over growing levels of economic espionage, its measures have at times been legally excessive.

During this period, a security unit within the Commerce Department called the Investigations and Threat Management Services (ITMS) began to investigate Asian-American employees as suspected spies. According to a Senate Commerce Committee report, ITMS transformed from an agency with a limited security mandate "into a rogue, unaccountable police force" that "engaged in a variety of improper law enforcement activities."¹⁸ The report continues:

Investigations launched by the unit often lacked a sufficient basis...The ITMS...broadly targeted departmental divisions with comparably high portions of Asian-American employees, ostensibly to counter attempts of espionage by individuals with Chinese ancestry...[T]he unit's improper exercises of law enforcement powers likely resulted in preventable violations of civil liberties and other constitutional rights.¹⁹

In one instance of ITMS overreach, a longtime hydrologist with the National Weather Service named Sherry Chen was interrogated, detained, and portrayed as a spy before prosecutors dismissed their charges on the eve of trial.²⁰ In a follow-on lawsuit, a federal dispute resolution board acknowledged that Chen was a "victim of gross injustice."²¹

More cases resembling Sherry Chen's were brought under the umbrella of the Justice Department's (DOJ's) "China Initiative"—a federal effort launched in 2018 to direct departmental resources and personnel towards investigating Chinese industrial espionage. To be sure, the Initiative led to successful prosecutions of individuals who had been enlisted by China to advance Chinese industrial goals. But it also led to a number of failed or abandoned prosecutions of scientists of Chinese descent, who—like Chen—were surveilled, fired, detained, and publicly shamed.²² According to legal scholar Margaret Lewis, a prominent critic of the China Initiative, "using 'China' as the glue connecting cases under the Initiative's umbrella create[d] an overinclusive conception of the threat and attache[d] a criminal taint to entities that possess "China-ness." The result, Lewis argues, was "not blunt guilt by association...It [was] threat by association."²³ Gisela Kusakawa, the Executive Director of the Asian American Scholars Forum offered a similar portrayal of the Initiative:

Under this initiative, officials have relied on a broad theory of "nontraditional collectors"—a euphemism for "spies"—to broadly scrutinize individuals of Chinese descent. Academics with connections to China have been painted as national security threats regardless of any wrongdoing. Reports have found the majority of cases under the initiative do not involve charges of economic espionage or trade secret theft. The initiative incited fear that many individuals are being targeted based on their ethnicity rather than evidence of criminal activity, leaving lives and careers ruined, and driving widespread distrust of our government.²⁴

Kusakawa was one of several civil society leaders advocating against the Initiative at the time.

US-China conflict has also led to several cases of administrative overreach, where federal agencies have acted beyond the scope of their governing statutory mandates to counter a purported China threat. This was the case in the Commerce example, with ITMS diverging from its narrow mandate to provide basic security services into performing wide-ranging counter-espionage and law enforcement activities. As the Commerce Department General Counsel's own report later concluded, "The Department's law enforcement and intelligence authorities do not include the full scope of the criminal law enforcement and counterintelligence authority that ITMS claimed to exercise."²⁵ But the examples don't end there.

Several other instances of administrative overreach stem from agency efforts to implement recent executive orders targeting China. According to the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, the Trump Administration issued eight executive orders "that primarily involved China" and seven more "that did not explicitly target China but affected key policy areas relating to the US-China relationship."²⁶ The Biden Administration has largely continued in this tradition.²⁷ Not all such orders or their implementing regulations have been legally problematic, but several have clearly exceeded statutory authorities.

Consider first an executive order issued by President Trump on "addressing the threat from securities investments that finance Communist Chinese military companies."²⁸ Finding that China was "increasingly exploiting United States capital to resource and to enable the development and modernization of its military, intelligence, and other securities apparatuses," President Trump declared "a national emergency" and forbade United States persons from transacting in the publicly traded securities of any "Communist Chinese military company" (CCMC). The Order called on the Secretary of Defense to designate certain companies as CCMCs pursuant to Section 1237 of the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1999.²⁹ Section 1237 defines CCMCs as any person who "is owned or controlled by, or affiliated with, the People's Liberation Army or a ministry of the government of the People's Republic of China or that is owned or controlled by an entity affiliated with the defense industrial base of the People's Republic of China."³⁰

In carrying out this task, the Department of Defense appeared to have violated its statutory mandates. So the Federal District Court for the District of Columbia held in two separate cases brought by Chinese companies that found themselves labeled as CCMCs: Xiaomi Corporation and Luokung Technology Corporation.³¹ The Department of Defense's decision documents were based on very little. The Xiaomi designation, for example, cited only two facts: that its CEO, Lei Jun, had once been honored as an "Oustanding Builder[] of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics" by China's Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, and that Xiaomi had prioritized investing in advanced 5G and artificial intelligence (AI) capabilities—"[c]ritical [t]echnologies essential to modern military operations." The District Court was not persuaded, however. It turns out that that same award had been given to all kinds of company leaders, including executives of firms that produced infant milk formula, chili sauce, and barley wine. And just because there were military applications to AI hardly meant that all companies investing in AI were affiliated with China's military industrial complex. For these reasons, the Court found that the Department had violated the Administrative Procedure Act on several grounds, including acting "in excess of the agency's authority."³²

The Trump Administration also exceeded statutory authorizations in implementing two 2020 executive orders addressing threats associated with the Chinese social media apps WeChat and TikTok. Both orders urged that "the spread in the United States of mobile applications developed and owned by companies in the People's Republic of China (China) continue to threaten the national security, foreign policy, and economy of the United States," and ordered actions that would have amounted to a complete ban of both apps in the United States.³³ The principal legal basis for these orders was the International Emergency Economic Powers Act (IEEPA). That statute authorizes the President to assume a number of powers upon a declaration of national emergency, including the power to regulate or prohibit transactions involving property in which foreign countries or persons may have an interest.³⁴ An order forbidding persons in the United States from engaging in transactions relating to WeChat or TikTok would seem at first to fall under this grant.

The problem, as several federal district courts later concluded, was that IEEPA also contained express exceptions to this grant of authority. Most relevant here, a President may not, under IEEPA, "regulate or prohibit, directly or indirectly...the importation from any country, or the exportation or any country...regardless of format or medium of transmission, of any information or informational materials, including but not limited to publications, films, posters, phonograph records, photographs, microfilms, microfiche, tapes, compact disks, CD ROMs, artworks, and newswire feeds." IEEPA also excepts regulations or prohibitions on "any postal, telegraphic, telephonic, or other personal communication, which does not involve a transfer of anything of value."35 TikTok and WeChat users routinely share photographs and artworks on those platforms, as well as all kinds of other personal data. For these reasons, multiple federal district courts have found that the Administration likely violated IEEPA.³⁶ (Note, however, that the legality of President Trump's executive order banning TikTok is a separate question from the legality and constitutionality of Congress's recently enacted TikTok divestiture law).

Finally, there has been a notable rise in interbranch and interparty consensus on China. "Not only have Democrats and Republicans in Congress found consensus on the underlying rationale and elements of a hardened China policy," writes David Shambaugh, "but it spans across various professional sectors."³⁷ Shambaugh's assessment is supported by a recent empirical study of China-related legislation and American lawmakers' China-related social media messaging, which found that bipartisan consensus on China arose in the 2017–2018 period and has led to concrete and substantive proposals in a number of areas, including human rights, technology, public health, the environment, trade, investment, and military affairs.³⁸ The new consensus has had some clear upsides, for example helping the federal government to enact major semiconductor legislation amid stark political polarization.³⁹

The new consensus is more worrying from a structural constitutional law perspective. It can result in what Deeks and Eichensehr call "frictionless government," where "there is overwhelming bipartisan and bicameral consensus about a particular set of policies, as well as consensus between Congress and the Executive." They continue:

"In such cases, the normal checks and balances that typically arise during policymaking weaken and, in some cases, disappear entirely, creating a risk of policy going off the rails. The usual tensions between congressional and executive desires disappears; the rough-and-tumble partisan interactions between Republicans and Democrats fade; and the often-contentious interagency negotiations inside the executive branch are streamlined. These conditions can amplify the cognitive biases that often arise in decision-making, including optimism bias, confirmation bias, and groupthink, and often result in governmental actions that spark or escalate conflict, trigger actions by US adversaries that undercut US security goals, and unlawfully target domestic constituencies perceived to be linked to foreign adversaries."⁴⁰

In separate work, Eichensehr and Cathy Hwang use the example of the Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS), an interagency committee that reviews inbound foreign investments for national security risks, to illustrate how interbranch collaboration against an ostensible foreign threat can raise structural constitutional concerns. They note how, over time, Congress has expanded the President's CFIUS authorities in response to China. "A Congress seemingly pushing the executive to exercise power may not scrupulously monitor that such power is used properly," they warn, "and an executive pushed to use delegated authorities...by the branch doing the delegating may be less careful than it would if facing robust critical oversight."⁴¹

III. Resilient Institutions

The preceding section discussed several cases of executive overreach and administrative illegality that have grown out of worsening US-China tensions. An important question is how other constitutional institutions have responded to these episodes, and in particular, whether they have successfully checked instances of illegality. The first part of this section will suggest that checks and balances has worked reasonably well so far. In many cases, coordinate constitutional institutions have sought to curb instances of abuse or illegality. Yet, as the second part will show, the general trends remain concerning. They impose real human costs, even if they are eventually remedied. And there is reason to believe that growing interparty consensus on China and a highly deferential Supreme Court will be less likely to maintain strong checks if bilateral relations deteriorate in the years ahead.

Consider each of the examples in turn. After years of ITMS misconduct, whistleblowers began to come forward. The Republican minority staff of the Senate Commerce Committee interviewed several dozens of them before composing a committee report detailing ITMS abuses.⁴² Senate Commerce Committee Ranking Member Roger Wicker (R-MS) portrayed the committee report in classic separations of powers terms: "It is my duty to ensure that we hold agencies accountable, especially when whistleblowers come forward with information suggesting chronic abuses of power." "Congress has a defined role in performing oversight," he continued, "and I intend to make sure that the federal agencies operate within the proper bounds."⁴³ The committee report garnered significant media attention and prompted the Commerce Department Office of General Counsel to investigate. That office substantiated several of the report's key findings and ultimately recommended that the Department eliminate ITMS—which it agreed to do in late 2021.⁴⁴

The Biden Administration likewise terminated the China Initiative in 2022. In remarks explaining the Justice Department's decision, Assistant Attorney General for National Security stated that, "By grouping cases under the China Initiative rubric, we helped give rise to a harmful perception that the department applies a lower standard to investigate and prosecute criminal conduct related to that country or that we in some way view people with racial, ethnic or familial ties to China differently."⁴⁵ The elimination of the China Initiative followed significant outcry from several members of Congress and civil society. In July 2021, for example, Congressman Jamie Raskin (D-MD) and Judy Chu (D-CA) convened a roundtable that was highly critical of the China Initiative.⁴⁶ Asian-American advocacy groups called repeatedly for ending it.⁴⁷ More recently, an effort to reinstate the China Initiative through legislation was blocked following similar opposition from lawmakers and advocacy groups.⁴⁸

As preluded in an earlier section, several instances of administrative illegality have been curbed through judicial injunction. In separate lawsuits brought by Xiaomi and Luokung, the Federal District Court for the District Court of Columbia agreed that the Department of Defense had likely violated the Administrative Procedure Act when it designated both companies as CCMCs.⁴⁹ The judge criticized the Department for misstating the governing statutory language, adopting an implausible definition of a key statutory term, and neglecting to adequately explain the basis for its decision, noting at one point that the Department failed to "provide a rational connection between the facts found and the choice made."⁵⁰ Later in both decisions, the same judge asserted that he was "skeptical that weighty national security interests are actually implicated here," given both the "innocuous facts" relied on to designate these companies as CMCCs, and the fact that the Department had failed to use its CCMC designation authority for two decades until "a flurry of designations were made in the final days of the Trump Administration."⁵¹

The district courts that reviewed President Trump's WeChat and TikTok orders similarly enjoined these orders. A group of WeChat users challenging the former persuaded the court to issue a preliminary injunction on free speech grounds. The judge concluded that the users showed "serious questions going to the merits of their First Amendment claim that [the ban] effectively eliminate the plaintiffs' key platform for communication, slow or eliminate discourse, and are the equivalent of censorship of speech or a prior restraint of it."⁵² As for TikTok, the company itself won preliminary injunctions from Judge Carl Nichols, who had been appointed by President Trump, on the theory that the ban likely violated IEEPA.⁵³ A group of Tiktok users also won a preliminary injunction after making a similar argument.⁵⁴ In each of these cases, judges noted the thinness of the government's national security justifications.⁵⁵

There is much to commend and to criticize in these developments. Beyond question, the political branches are beginning to mobilize to meet challenges posed by China, at times in ways that overstep legal bounds and raise constitutional concerns. The institutional response, however, has in many cases been to check executive assertions of authority through congressional or judicial oversight.

To celebrate eventual policy correction, however, would be to overlook the real human and institutional costs of aggrandizing executive behavior to begin with. Many scientists, for example, were eventually vindicated in the course of their legal process and in the Department of Justice's ultimate abandonment of the China Initiative. But those outcomes did not prevent them from being surveilled, fired, arrested, detained, and depicted as spies—sometimes for years, and with harmful effects that continue to reverberate today.⁵⁶

More worrying still, there is reason to believe that curbs on executive overreach may not always be as robust as they have in recent cases. Start with Congress. In the various cases of congressional oversight discussed here, most involved individual members of Congress exercising oversight over specific instances of executive overreach. There is little question that members of Congress who are especially focused on Asian-American affairs or civil rights will continue to speak out against abuse. It is less likely, however, that Congress, when acting collectively to enact legislation or to make or withhold appropriations, will be similarly skeptical of China-driven executive actions. Given recent bipartisan trends, we are far more likely to see Congress abet and empower executive efforts than to constrain them.

Courts too may not always be relied on to police wayward executive or congressional acts on China. While several courts enjoined the implementation of Trump Administration executive orders, those decisions are of limited predictive value. Each were issued by district courts at the first level of the federal judicial system. It is an open question whether appellate courts, and especially the Supreme Court, would have held the same. The modern Supreme Court is highly deferential towards executive claims of national security exigency. In *Trump v. Hawaii*, the Court upheld President Trump's "Muslim ban" on the reasoning that even if that order was "overbroad" or had only tenuous ties to national security, the Court could not as a matter of its institutional role "substitute [its] own assessment for the Executive's predictive judgments."⁵⁷ Deference doctrines like this one will make it exceedingly difficult for any party to successfully challenge executive actions taken with respect to China.

Finally, checks and balances will face further pressure if US-China conflict deepens over time. Despite efforts to decouple or de-risk, the two powers continue to trade in large volumes and are not clashing militarily. Were American society and government to mobilize more forcefully against China, as it has in previous periods of actual war, the forces that tend to erode checks and balances in periods of conflict will likely exert far greater impact on our constitutional system. As legal scholars have noted, large-scale "total" wars may occupy a constitutional category of their own.⁵⁸

IV. Policy Implications and Recommendations

The aim of this final section is to propose recommendations to help maintain constitutional checks in the years ahead. The goal is not to discount the real policy challenges associated with managing China's rise, but to suggest ways to guard basic principles of American governance against the temptation to concentrate power in the face of foreign threat. It is a false choice to say that successfully competing with Beijing will require relaxing our foundational constitutional protections. Properly situated, checks and balances can help to promote sound policy and to protect civil rights and liberties. In fact, an unreflective, unchecked response to China may even undermine American interests by supplying Chinese propaganda authorities with fodder for claims of American hypocrisy, and by pushing American policy into reckless provocation.

Policymakers can help maintain constitutional checks in the following ways.

- Judicial confirmation processes should probe, more than is currently stressed, nominees' views on various doctrines of national security deference and, more generally, the role of courts in foreign affairs. Where possible, senators and their staff should scrutinize nominees' prior record for evidence that they believe there is a meaningful role for courts to check the activity of the political branches even in times of conflict. Legislators examining nominees for key executive branch positions should also probe their views on the constitutional role of the other branches in foreign affairs in particular.
- The White House, executive agencies, and Congress should find ways to both empower and consult civil society and business groups who are distinctly situated to share information about the effects of potentially overreaching policies. These exchanges can happen through regular meetings and events or through more formal hearings or administrative law channels. Institutionalizing regular standing meetings with key groups will help ensure that information about potential abuses are collected in real time.

- Inspector generals at key agencies should be accorded a wider and more permanent mandate to police prosecutorial and investigative overreach. Within the executive branch, inspector generals are particularly important safeguards because they are formally insulated from presidential control and more beholden to Congress. As Professor Shirin Sinnar has proposed in the context of the War on Terror, Congress should consider broadening the Justice Department Inspector General's charge to include professional misconduct allegations in the course of investigations or litigation, and to create a permanent Assistant Inspector General for Civil Rights with a standing civil rights mandate.⁵⁹
- The executive and legislative branches should consider instituting other internal checks, as recently advocated by Professors Deeks and Eichensehr, to replicate some of the salutary benefits of checks and balances in times of "frictionless government." Their recommendations include: requiring a subset of key policymaking groups to dissent (i.e. play devil's advocate), mandating reason-giving by various branches in the policymaking process, and adding "off-ramps" such as sunset clauses to statutes that empower the executive.⁶⁰
- More broadly, our political and civic institutions, including universities, should reaffirm their commitment to free expression, at a time when speech rights are a matter of national controversy. Maintaining America's culture of free expression is vital towards protecting and encouraging dissenting views in periods of conflict, and in empowering civil society groups whose efforts will be vital in ensuring that government continues to work well and for everyone.⁶¹

The views expressed are the author's alone, and do not represent the views of the US Government, Carnegie Corporation of New York, or the Wilson Center. Copyright 2024, Wilson Center. All rights reserved.

Notes

- 1. Parts of this policy report draw on my recent publication, "American Law in the New Global Conflict," *New York University Law Review* 99, no. 2 (May 2024).
- Ashley Deeks and Kristen Eichensehr, "Frictionless Government and Foreign Affairs," Virginia Law Review (forthcoming 2024).
- 3. Alexander Hamilton et al., *The Federalist Papers* (New York: Signet Classics, 2005). See Federalist 51.
- Curtis A. Bradley & Martin S. Flaherty, "Executive Power Essentialism and Foreign Affairs," *Michigan Law Review* 102 (2004): 545; Harold Koh, *The National Security Constitution* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1990), 118–19.
- Eric A. Posner and Adrian Vermeule, *The Executive Unbound: After the Madisonian Republic* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011), 86; Korematsu v. United States, 323 US 214, 219 (1944); David Cole, "The New McCarthyism: Repeating History in the War on Terrorism," Harvard Civil Rights and Civil Liberties Law Review 38 (2003): 2.
- 6. Under the Constitution, Congress has the power to declare war, regulate foreign commerce, ratify treaties, confirm ambassadorial and other high-level diplomatic and military officials, and to raise and support armies. US Constitution, art. 1, sec. 8; art. 2, sec. 2.
- 7. Jia, American Law in the New Global Conflict, __.
- Eugene R. Wittkopf & James M. McCormick, "The Cold War Consensus: Did it Exist?," *Polity*, 22 (Summer 1990): 628, 651–53.
- Geoffrey R. Stone, "Civil Liberties v. National Security in the Law's Open Areas, Boston University Law Review 86 (2006): 1325–26; "Alien and Sedition Acts (1798)," National Constitution Center, <u>https://constitutioncenter.org/the-constitution/</u> historic-document-library/detail/the-alien-and-sedition-acts-1798.
- Amanda Tyler, "Judicial Review in Times of Emergency: From the Founding Through the COVID-19 Pandemic," *Virginia Law Review* 109 (2023): 496.
- Hirabayashi v. United States, 320 US 81, 100 (1943); curfew on everyone of Japanese ancestry on the West Coast); *Korematsu*, 323 US at 219; Ex parte Quirin, 317 US 1, 1 (1942); In re Yamashita, 327 US 1, 18 (1946);
- 12. Trump v. Hawaii, 585 US 667, 686 (2018).
- 13. Jia, American Law in the New Global Conflict, __.
- Max Boot, "Democrats and Republicans Agree on China. That's a problem," Washington Post, March 6, 2023, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/03/06/</u> republican-democrat-china-consensus-hysteria/.
- Josh Chafetz, *Congress's Constitution* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2017), 74–75; Youngstown Sheet and Tube Co. v. Sawyer, 343 US 579 (1952).
- 16. Mary L. Dudziak, Cold War Civil Rights (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2000).
- Scott Kennedy, "Made in China 2025," Center for Strategic & International Studies, June 1, 2015, https://www.csis.org/analysis/made-china-2025.
- Commerce Committee Minority Staff, "Committee Investigation Report: Abuse and Misconduct at the Commerce Department," July 2021, 4, <u>https://www.commerce.senate.</u> gov/services/files/C4ABC46A-7CB0-4D51-B855-634C26E7CF70.

- 19. Ibid, 3-4.
- 20. Kimmy Yam, "After Being Falsely Accused of Spying for China, Sherry Chen Wins Significant Settlement," NBC News, November 15, 2022, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/asian-america/falsely-accused-spying-china-sherry-chen-wins-significant-settlement-rcna56847;</u> Sherry Chen, "My Personal Story," Sherry Chen Legal Defense Fund, Dec. 25, 2015, https://www.sherrychendefensefund.org/my-story.html.
- "Court Cases: Sherry Chen v. United States," *American Civil Liberties Union*, last updated December 16, 2022, https://www.aclu.org/cases/sherry-chen-v-united-states.
- 22. Michael German and Alex Liang, "End of Justice Department's 'China Initiative' Brings Little Relief to US Academics," *Brennan Center for Justice*, March 25, 2022, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/</u> end-justice-departments-china-initiative-brings-little-relief-us.
- Margaret K. Lewis, "Criminalizing China," Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology 111:1 (2021): 171.
- 24. Gisela Perez Kusakawa, "From Japanese American Incarceration to the China Initiative, Discrimination Against AAPI Communities Must End," ACLU News and Commentary, May 31, 2022, <u>https://www.aclu.org/news/racial-justice/from-japanese-american-</u> incarceration-to-the-china-initiative-discrimination-against-aapi-communities-must-end.
- United States Department of Commerce Office of General Counsel, "Report of the Programmatic Review of the Investigations and Threat Management Service," September 3, 2021, 1, <u>https://www.commerce.gov/sites/default/files/2021-09/20210903-ITMS-Report.</u> pdf.
- 26. US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "Timeline of Executive Actions on China (2017–2021)," April 1, 2021, <u>https://www.uscc.gov/research/</u>timeline-executive-actions-china-2017-2021.
- 27. Jia, American Law in the New Global Conflict, __.
- "Executive Order 13959 of November 12, 2020, Addressing the Threat from Securities Investments That Finance Communist Chinese Military Companies," *Code of Federal Regulations*, 73185–73189, https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2020/11/17/2020-25459/addressing-the-threat-from-securities-investmentsthat-finance-communist-chinese-military-companies.
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1999 § 1237(b)(4)(B)(i).
- Xiaomi Corporation v. Department of Defense, No. 21–280, 2021 WL 950144 (D.D.C. March 12, 2021); Luokung Technology Corporation v. Department of Defense, 538 F. Supp. 3d 174 (D.D.C. 2021).
- 32. Xiaomi Corporation, 2021 WL 950144, at *3-*4, *7-*8.
- 33. "Executive Order 13943 of August 6, 2020, Addressing the Threat Posed by WeChat, and Taking Additional Steps to Address the National Emergency with Respect to the Information and Communications Technology and Services Supply Chain," *Code of Federal Regulations*, 48641–48643; "Executive Order 13942 of August 6, 2020, Addressing the Threat Posed by TikTok, and Taking Additional Steps to Address the National Emergency with Respect to the Information and Communications Technology and Services Supply

Chain," Code of Federal Regulations, 48637-48639.

- 34. International Emergency Economic Powers Act, 50 USC. §§ 1701–08.
- 35. Ibid § 1702.
- Tiktok v Trump, 490 F. Supp. 3d 73, 80–83 (D.D.C. 2020); Tiktok v. Trump, 507 F. Supp. 3d 92, 102–12 (D.D.C. 2020); Marland v. Trump, 498 F. Supp. 3d 624, 630 (E.D. Pa. 2020).
- 37. David Shambaugh, "The New American Bipartisan Consensus on China Policy," *China-US Focus*, September 21, 2018, <u>https://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/</u> the-new-american-bipartisan-consensus-on-china-policy.
- Christopher Carothers and Taiyi Sun, "Bipartisanship on China in a polarized America," International Relations __ (2023): 3.
- Zolan Kanno-Youngs, "Biden Signs Industrial Policy Bill Aimed at Bolstering Competition with China," *The New York Times*, August 9, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/08/09/</u> us/politics/biden-semiconductor-chips-china.html.
- 40. Deeks and Eichensehr, Frictionless Government and Foreign Affairs, __.
- Kristen Eichensehr and Cathy Hwang, "National Security Creep in Corporate Transactions," *Columbia Law Review* 123 (2023): 567–70; 583.
- 42. Commerce Committee Minority Staff, Committee Investigation Report, 2,
- 43. Press Release, "Wicker Releases Committee Report Revealing Abuse at the Commerce Department," US Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, July 13, 2021, <u>https://www.commerce.senate.gov/2021/7/</u> wicker-releases-committee-report-revealing-abuse-at-the-commerce-department.
- 44. Press Release, "US Department of Commerce Accepts Findings and Recommendations from Investigations and Threat Management Service Review," US Department of Commerce, September 3, 2021, <u>https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2021/09/</u> us-department-commerce-accepts-findings-and-recommendations.
- Josh Gerstein, "DOJ shuts down China-focused anti-espionage program," *Politico*, February 23, 2022, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2022/02/23/</u> doj-shuts-down-china-focused-anti-espionage-program-00011065.
- 46. Press Release, "Roundtable Led by Representatives Raskin and Chu Hears about Effects of Ethnic Profiling Against Chinese American Scientists," Office of Representative Jamie Raskin, June 30, 2021, <u>https://raskin.house.gov/2021/6/roundtable-led-by-reps-raskin-andchu-hears-about-effects-of-ethnic-profiling-against-chinese-american-scientists.</u>
- Claire Wang, "Asian American groups call on Biden to end controversial China Initiative," *NBC News*, December, 29, 2021, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/asian-america/</u> asian-american-groups-call-biden-end-controversial-china-initiative-rcna10219.
- 48. Kimmy Yam, "Democrats urge House, Senate leadership to halt revival of Trumpera China Initiative," NBC News, January 22, 2024, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/</u> <u>news/asian-america/china-initiative-program-republican-revival-controversialrcna135043;</u> Press Release, "Meng, Hirono and Chu Stop House Republicans From Relaunching Trump-era China Initiative," Office of Congresswoman Grace Meng, March 6, 2024, <u>https://meng.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/</u> meng-hirono-and-chu-stop-house-republicans-relaunching-trump-era-china.
- 49. Xiaomi Corporation v. Department of Defense, No. 21–280, 2021 WL 950144 (D.D.C.

March 12, 2021); Luokung Technology Corporation v. Department of Defense, 538 F. Supp. 3d 174 (D.D.C. 2021).

- 50. Xiaomi Corporation, 2021 WL 950144 at *5-*8.
- 51. Ibid, at *12; Luokung Technology Corporation, 538 F. Supp. 3d at 194-95.
- 52. US WeChat Users Alliance, 488 F. Supp. 3d at 926.
- 53. *Tiktok*, 490 F. Supp. 3d at 80–83; *Tiktok*, 507 F. Supp. 3d at 102–12.
- 54. Marland, 498 F. Supp. 3d at 636-41
- Xiaomi, 2021 WL 950144, at *12; Luokung Technology Corporation, 538 F. Supp. 3d at 194–95; Tiktok, 490 F. Supp. 3d, at 85; Tiktok, 507 F. Supp. 3d at 114; Marland, 498 F. Supp. 3d at 642; US WeChat Users All., 488 F. Supp. 3d at 929.
- 56. Amy Qin, "As US Hunts for Chinese Spies, University Scientists Warn of Backlash," *The New York Times*, November 28, 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/11/28/world/asia/</u>china-university-spies.html; Ellen Barry, "'In the End, You're Treated Like a Spy,' Says M.I.T. Scientist," *The New York Times*, January 24, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/24/</u>science/gang-chen-mit-china.html.
- 57. *Trump*, 585 US at 707–708.
- 58. Jack Goldsmith and Cass R. Sunstein, "Military Tribunals & Legal Culture: What a Difference Sixty Years Makes," *Constitutional Commentary* 19 (2002): 280; Daniel R. Ernst and Victor Jew, "Total War and the Law: The American Home Front in World War II," (Westport: Praeger, 2002).
- Shirin Sinnar, "Protecting Rights from Within? Inspectors General and National Security Oversight," *Stanford Law Review* 65 (2013): 1084; Shirin Sinnar, "Institutionalizing Rights in the National Security Executive," *Harvard Civil Rights and Civil Liberties Law Review* 50 (2015): 357.
- 60. Deeks & Eichensehr, Frictionless Government and Foreign Affairs, __.
- 61. Jia, American Law in the New Global Conflict, __.



Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars One Woodrow Wilson Plaza 1300 Pennsylvania Avenue NW Washington, DC 20004-3027

Wilson Center

- wilsoncenter.org
- **f** woodrowwilsoncenter
- ℜ @TheWilsonCenter
- @thewilsoncenter
- in The Wilson Center

Kissinger Institute

wilsoncenter.org/program/kissinger-institute-china-and-united-states